ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, April 26, 2016
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

3 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair 


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Capt. Nick Couch
4.  Neal Dukes (Absent)  



4. Karen Kennedy
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)



6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 


 
7.  Joe C. Johnson 




8.  Steven M. Kendus (Absent)




9. Dale R. Scuse 





The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.

Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made, seconded and passed unanimously to approve the March 29, 2016 meeting minutes as written.

Agenda Item 2.  Nanticoke River Largemouth Bass Research (Edna Stetzar).


Edna Stetzar, fisheries biologist, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Nanticoke River Largemouth Bass Research Project.  The Nanticoke River is the most heavily fished freshwater river in Delaware, with largemouth bass being the most popular species.  This project, which began in 1989, has three primary components: population monitoring, tagging and stocking.  The goal of this project is to create quality  fishing for anglers.  Federal Sports Fish Restoration funding supports 75% of this project and the other 25% comes from fishing license funds.  Ms. Stetzar explained that the Nanticoke River and tributary Broad Creek comprise the sampling area and largemouth bass are collected by electrofishing.  Biological data is collected from each bass, which are also tagged and hook scars and other observations recorded.  This population sampling is conducted every other year.  The Nanticoke River and Broad Creek have demonstrate a balanced bass population as determined by  a variety of size classes, good weight in relation to length, an adequate percent of bass >12” and steady growth.  A tagging study was conducted from 2012 through 2014, with the Division receiving 230 catch reports comprised of 182 individual bass, with these data used to help determine bass movements and distribution.  Population growth is limited by availability of spawning habitat, poor recruitment and variable year class abundance, thus stocking is conducted to supplement river reproduction.  Fish stocked between 1995 through 2004 were marked with an internal metal tag so that biologists could distinguish between stocked bass and those that reproduced naturally.  A ten year evaluation of the stocking program found that 18% of the population consisted of stocked fish.  Ms. Stetzar stated that additional factors that could impact the population should be considered and she would like to evaluate water quality, land use and fish habitat.   
Agenda Item 3.  Quail Season(s) and Harvest (Rob Hossler).


In response to Mr. Bob Lee’s request at the March Council meeting, Rob Hossler, wildlife section administrator, provided a PowerPoint presentation on Delaware’s quail season(s) and harvest.   Mr. Lee’s request was to lengthen the hunting season for Northern Bobwhite Quail to early February and possibly even later to allow for an increased opportunity for hunting of pen-raised quail due to the limited amount of time to hunt quail during the current quail season from November 23 through January 2.   Mr. Hossler reported that the Division has concerns about any increased hunting pressure on wild quail because of their dramatic population decline.  The primary reasons for this decline are habitat loss, weather, predation and harvest pressure. Due to this reduction in wild quail population, the Division, with the endorsement of the Advisory Council, reduced the Bobwhite Quail season by 40% in 2012 from eleven weeks to six or seven weeks, depending on the calendar year.   Currently, there are no statewide population estimates for quail in Delaware, though quail is ranked as a species of greatest conservation need in Delaware’s Wildlife Action Plan based on data documenting the severe decline in abundance.  In 2008, a two-year project was funded with the University of Delaware to develop a Predictive Quail Habitat Model, which identified suitable quail habitat and quail populations at specified locations.  Landowners were selected in these areas and contacted regarding their interest in quail habitat improvement.  The goal was to see if the landowners were willing to take land out of production to develop quail habitat, but increased prices of corn and soybean resulted in few landowners willing to take crops out of production.  The Division then focused on state wildlife areas where warm season grasses were planted and field edges were taken out of production.  The Division is now in the process of selecting one or two quail focus areas where there will be significant quail habitat and management activities.  More information on this effort will be available in the future.  Mr. Hossler provided quail season information for surrounding states.  Pennsylvania has no wild quail populations and New Jersey has closed their wild quail season.  In Maryland, the quail season is slightly longer than Delaware.   Mr. Hossler then spoke about the Division’s quail season structure.  The goal is to maintain a reduced wild quail harvest in an effort to increase wild quail populations, but also maintain quail hunting opportunities and tradition.  Mr. Hossler provided the Division’s three options for Council consideration:

1. Maintain the existing season.

2. Close the wild quail season and allow hunting of pen-raised released birds.
3. Shorten the current wild quail season, but establish a second later season for harvest of pen-raised released quail.
After discussion, a motion was made by Councilman Grier to close the wild quail season and only allow the hunting of pen-raised released birds from the second Saturday of November through the second Saturday of February.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Agenda Item 4.  Director Update (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis stated that the gray fox reporting requirement was published as a final regulation in the April 1 Federal Register and became effective April 11. This final regulation requires reporting of gray fox harvest within one week of harvest and also made consistent the reporting requirements of harvested coyote and nutria by the next business day.  

Director Saveikis provided a copy of proposed legislation to increase most hunting and trapping license fees and establish a Conservation Access Pass as recently approved by the Advisory Council.  The Conservation Access Pass would be purchased by non-hunters for vehicles accessing state wildlife areas.   The Division is working to have the legislation introduced in the General Assembly.

Director Saveikis clearly stated for the record that Sunday deer hunting legislation recently introduced by the General Assembly is not part of the Division’s proposed fee legislation. 
Director Saveikis provided Council members with copies of the aforementioned Sunday deer hunting legislation, House Substitute #1 for House Bill #289.  This bill proposes deer hunting on five specified Sundays on private lands at landowner discretion and on those public lands as may be designated by the administrative agency.  Deer hunting would be allowed on one Sunday in each of the months of October, December and January and on two Sundays in the month of November.   

Director Saveikis thanked Councilman Karsnitz for serving as a judge at the Division’s annual trout and waterfowl stamp art contest held on April 14, and provided color photographs of the respective stamp winners to Council members.  
PLEASE NOTE THAT ALL FUTURE COUNCIL MEETINGS WILL BEGIN AT 7:00 PM

AGENDA FOR THE 5/31/2016 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Sandy Restoration Projects - Update (Jeremey Ashe).

3. Quail Focus Area Project (Craig Rhoads).

4. Regulation Package Update (David E. Saveikis).

5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion to adjourn carried and passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 8:46 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
